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ADVISORY AND FINANCE COMMITTEE

MEETING MINUTES 

Of

February 8, 2012
A meeting of the Advisory & Finance Committee was held on Wednesday, February 8, 2012.  The meeting was called to order by the Chairman, Robert Nassau at 7:00 p.m. and was conducted at the Plymouth Town Hall, in the Mayflower II Meeting Room, 11 Lincoln Street, Plymouth, MA.

PRESENT
Thirteen members of the Committee were present: 

Linda Benezra, Michael Hanlon, Richard Reisig, Charles Stevens, Marc Sirrico,  Wayne Dickson, Cornelius Bakker, Christopher Merrill, John Moody, James Sweeney, Richard Gladdys, Robert Nassau,  Patricia Whalen and Nancy McSpadden.
ABSENT

Two members were absent. 



James Sweeney and Franklin Roberts
AGENDA ITEMS

Annual Town Meeting Warrant Articles:
STM Article 11 -Municipal Liens Certificates Fee Increase

Treasurer/Collector, Edward Maccaferri, presented Article 11 Municipal Lien Certificate Fee increase to the Committee.  Mr. Maccaferri indicated that his office produces a legal recordable document known as a Municipal Lien Certificate.  The production and use of the document eliminates any misunderstanding of amounts due, including interest calculations on real estate taxes owed to the Town for a specific parcel at a point in time.  In addition, the document may be recorded at the Registry of Deeds, which shows the official amount due to the Town. 
Mr. Maccaferri said currently there is fee of $25.00 to produce a municipal lien certificate.  Although most other communities charge a $50.00 fee, he is recommending an increase of $15.00 to $40.00.   In fiscal 2010, his office produced 3,403 certificates, in fiscal 2011, the office produced 3,635 certificates and as of November 10, 2011, the office has produced 1,074 certificates. A $15.00 increase could produce additional annual general fund revenue estimated at approximately $54,000.00.  

Cornelius Bakker inquired about why we would not increase the fee to $50.00 to be in line with other communities.  Mr. Maccaferri said he did not want to push the additional increase on to the taxpayer.  
Ms. Benezra asked Mr. Maccaferri the reason a municipal lien certificate would be required.  Mr. Maccaferri indicated the document is recorded at the Registry of Deeds and is usually required upon the closing of a mortgage or may be used when settling properties that are in tax default.
Robert Nassau inquired about the true cost for preparation including staff wages, time and research. 
Mr. Maccaferri said he did not have the true cost for the preparation of the document. 
Michael Hanlon moved to approve the municipal lien certificate fee be increased to $50.00.  

Cornelius Bakker, second.  The motion carries (11-1-0).  Chris Merrill voting in opposition.
Article 3 -Establish/Reauthorize Revolving Funds, G.L. c.44, §53E 1/2 

Director of Finance, Lynne Barrett presented information to the Committee regarding Article 3 Revolving Funds.  Ms. Barrett provided a listing of all revolving funds recommended for town meeting totaling $1,814,001 for twelve different departments and divisions.  Ms. Barrett indicated under Chapter 44, Section 53E½ the Town must authorize annually all revolving funds by the departments.  She added all funds are accounted for separately showing all receipts and expenditures from the funds. 

In addition, Ms. Barrett indicated four departments have requested changes in their authorized spending limits, which are as follows: 

Town Manager – Cable Services – increase from $10,000 to $38,000

Fire Department- Fire Alarm Services – increase from $60,000 to $65,000

Community Resources – COA-Meals on Wheels increase from $20,000 to $30,000

DPW – Plymouth Beach Revolving Fund – decrease from $242,000 to $232,000

DPW – Solid Waste Enterprise – decrease from $6,500 to $4,000

DPW-Recreation – Recreation Revolving increase from $400,000 to $430,000

Ms. Barrett also provided a report, as required by the statute, showing all revolving fund activity such as the total receipts, expenditures, and balances for each revolving fund for the prior fiscal year and the current fiscal year through December 31, 2011.  
There was discussion regarding the need for revolving funds as well as balances and future projects to be funded using a revolving fund. 
John Moody moved to approve.  

Christopher Merrill, second.  
Charles Stevens moved to amend by removing the Parking Funds.
Cornelius Bakker, second. 

Discussion:

Linda Benezra spoke in opposition and suggested receiving additional information before removing any revolving fund.  Michael Hanlon agreed with Ms. Benezra and suggested waiting for additional information to be received.
The amended motion fails (2-10-0).  Charles Stevens and Cornelius Bakker voting in favor.
The main motion carries unanimously. 

Ms. Benezra suggested after town meeting perhaps there could be a session to have more information presented to the Committee regarding revolving funds. 
Article 10 -Unemployment Compensation Fund 
Director of Finance, Lynne Barrett presented information to the Committee regarding Article 10 Unemployment Compensation Fund.   Ms. Barrett indicated that she is anticipating the amount of $150,000 will be needed for the Unemployment Trust Fund for Fiscal 2013 and is in accordance with the Town Managers Recommended budget.
Christopher Merrill moved to approve.  

John Moody, second.  The motion carries unanimously. 

Article 14A - Stabilization General Fund,   G.L. c.40, §5B
Director of Finance, Lynne Barrett presented information to the Committee regarding Article 14A Stabilization General Fund.
Currently, Ms. Barrett s is recommending a transfer into the Stabilization Fund for Fiscal 2013 of 10% of the Free Cash certified balance, in the amount of $562,327, for the period ending June 30. 2011.  She added that it has been 5 years (Fiscal 2008) since the town has added any funds to the Stabilization Fund. In fact, she said, “The town has actually drawn down the stabilization fund principal by almost S3.4 million for debt service in the operating budget during that same time”. Ms. Barrett indicated that the fund did help the Town get through a significant spike in debt service however; it is a practice that is not sustainable and she emphasized the practice is discouraged by bonding agencies and she said she strongly recommends discontinuing the practice. 
Patricia Whalen inquired about the current balance in the Stabilization fund.  Ms. Barrett indicated the current balance is $7.7 million.  Michael Hanlon inquired about the last down grade of the town’s bond rating.  Ms. Barrett indicated the town was down graded from AAA+ to AAA and she said she would like to see the rating agencies increase the rating.  

Mr. Moody asked what the appropriate level for the Stabilization Fund would be.  Ms. Barrett said she would like to see the balance be in the $10 million dollar range. 

Patricia Whalen moved to approve.  

Christopher Merrill, second.  The motion carries unanimously. 

Article 14B - Stabilization Airport Enterprise Fund,   G.L. c.40, §5B 
Director of Finance, Lynne Barrett presented information to the Committee regarding Article 14B Stabilization Airport Enterprise Fund. Ms. Barrett indicated that the Plymouth Airport Commission is requesting the support of Advisory and Finance Committee for Article 14B for the establishment of an Airport Stabilization fund to utilize existing Airport Enterprise free cash for the funding of airport capital projects.   In addition, Ms. Barrett did indicate the funds going in to the Stabilization and coming out of the fund would require a 2/3rds vote of town meeting.
Robert Nassau spoke in favor since it would streamline the process. Mr. Moody also spoke in favor and suggested the other Enterprise Funds may want to establish Stabilization Funds in the future. 

Patricia Whalen moved to approve.  

Michael Hanlon, second.  The motion carries unanimously. 

STM Article 8 -OPEB Trust - Funding 

Director of Finance, Lynne Barrett presented information to the Committee regarding Article 8 the OPEB Trust.  Ms. Barrett indicated that last year the town took a huge step in creating the Other Post Employment Benefits Trust Fund. The town recognized the need to start addressing the $379 million liability for these benefits and set up the Trust Fund. In addition to this, the Town has taken steps in negotiating plan design changes to help reduce the liability starting with fiscal 2013.
She said it is important for the town to continue to support the funding of this Trust Fund and she recommended a transfer of 10% of the free cash balance at June 30, 2011, in the amount of $562,327 go into the OPEB Trust Fund. 
Christopher Merrill moved to approve.  

Cornelius Bakker, second.  The motion carries unanimously. 

Article 4 -Town Committees formation, reformation, organizing, continuation and discharge 

Robert Nassau explained that Article 4 is an annual “housekeeping” article, which allows for the town meeting committees to be continued or to be discharged.  Below is a list of the Committees scheduled for review by the Annual Town Meeting: 

West Plymouth Steering Committee 

Continue for review in three years at the 2015 Annual Town Meeting with no changes.  


Manomet Steering Committee 

Continue for review in three years at the 2015 Annual Town Meeting with no changes.  

Plymouth Harbor Committee 

Continue for review in three years at 2015 Annual Town Meeting with no changes.  


Plymouth School Building Committee 


Discharge.  All claims against the contractor(s) have been resolved and the Committee may be discharged. 

Linda Benezra moved to approve.  

John Moody, second.  The motion carries unanimously. 

Old/New/Other Business
Audit Committee 

In addition to Chris Merrill, three members of the Advisory & Finance Committee volunteered to be on the Audit Committee. 

Franklin Roberts 


Wayne Dickson


Marc Sirrico

Mr. Nassau asked Mr. Merrill to make a recommendation at the next meeting on Wednesday, February 15, 2012.
Community Preservation Committee  
Mr. Nassau said he would be in contact with the Chairman of the Community Preservation Committee William Keohan in an attempt to have him attend a meeting to discuss strategy of future CPC funds. 
Public Comment
No Public Comment.

Approval of Meeting Minutes 
· January 18, 2012
Michael Hanlon moved to approve as amended.  




John Moody, second.  The motion carries.  Linda Benezra abstained.

· January 25, 2012
John Moody moved to approve as amended.
Cornelius Bakker, second.  The motion carries.  Patricia Whalen abstained
ADJOURNMENT
Linda Benezra moved for adjournment.

John Moody, second.  The motion for adjournment carries unanimously.  
The meeting adjourned at 8:10 p.m.
Respectfully submitted,
Pamela L. Borgatti
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